JAMESTOWN TOWN COUNCIL 

Budget Meeting 

January 13, 2004

A budget meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road at 7:16 PM by Council President Kenneth Littman.  The following members were present:

David J. Long, Vice President

Claire Ferguson

Julio DiGiando

Guy Settipane

Also present were:

Maryanne Crawford, CPA, Town Administrator

Christina Collins, Finance Director

Steven Goslee, Director of Public Works

Kimberly A. Turcone, Deputy Town Clerk 

Thomas Tighe, Police Chief

James Bryer, Fire Chief

Lisa Bryer, Town Planner 

Matthew Bolles, Recreation Director

Council President Littman introduced the Town Administrator and asked her to address the proposed budget recommendations.  The Town Administrator reviewed the following budget items with the approximate percentage and how they effect the budget:

· Public Welfare 1%

· Public Health 12%

· Animal Control 6%

· Library 38%

· Parks, Beaches, Recreation 41%

· Miscellaneous 2%

· Debt Service 5.45%

· Capital Improvement 9.75%

Public Welfare

The Town Administrator stated that this item is required by all cities and towns by Rhode Island General Law.  Public welfare provides the community with services such as New Visions in Newport.  The Town Administrator reported that $2,500.00 will be removed for the Korean War Memorial.

Animal Control

The Town Administrator explained that proposed budget items include funding for the Newport Animal Hospital and North Kingstown Dog Pound.  This budget item also pays for defense sprays, uniform and vehicle expenses.

Councilor Settipane inquired about the Animal Control Officer’s salary.  The Town Administrator stated that it is a position in the SEIU Bargaining Unit, which is under negotiations at this time.    

Library

Councilor Settipane expressed some concern regarding the salary line item.  The Town Administrator stated that longevity is included and some employees, due to the 16 month budget year, will be receiving two longevity checks in one budget cycle.

Recreation

The Town Administrator reported that the Litter Corp program that was cut last year has been placed back into this proposed budget cycle.  State and private funding are no longer available and she recommend that the town begin to fund the program.  She reminded the Council that beaches and parks have two seasons included in one budget cycle.  

President Littman expressed concern regarding the basketball courts.  Matt Bolles, Recreation Director stated that the basketball courts will be rehabilitated during the spring and will be paid out of a self-funded account.  Mr. Bolles voiced his concerns regarding personnel needs especially for a night ranger and a part time office assistant during the summer season.  

Councilor Settipane questioned if the town could apply for funding for the Litter Corp program.  Mr. Bolles explained that his department has tried applying for funding and that the RI Foundation monies that were granted in the past were mostly for a Jamestown Youth Coordinator and less for the Litter Corp.  He also explained that the Litter Corp is a very valuable resource for not only keeping the town clean during the summer season, but for youths on the island as well.  The Town of Coventry has fully funded their Litter Corp program and it continues to be a success.  Councilor Settipane stated that he wished that it could be budgeted differently in the future and agreed that it is a successful community program.

Councilor Settipane inquired about raising Ft. Getty fees.  Mr. Bolles stated that the park is at the top of the fee scale and that daily revenue was down last year.  Councilor Settipane asked if utilities are charged separately.  The Town Administrator stated they are not.

Debt Services

The Town Administrator that she would like the town to refinance due to finance rates being very low.  

Miscellaneous

The Town Administrator reviewed the proposed budget items for incidentals & emergencies, Conservation Commission and Easter RI Coop. Extension.

Capital Improvement

The Town Administrator stated that she has cut the following items out of the proposed capital budget:

· Strategic Affordable Housing Plan (-)$10,000.00

· Pickup Truck (-)$3,000.00

Councilor DiGiando expressed his concerns regarding the Open Space program and recommended the Council add more money to this line item.  He also requested that affordable housing be kept in the budget with additional funding provided by the town.  Councilor DiGiando stated that while the Council is chasing after Open Space, it should in turn seek affordable housing as well, especially for the people volunteering for the Fire/Ambulance Departments.

Councilor Settipane stated that the town’s obligation is only to provide a plan to assist with affordable housing and not the funding of it.   Councilor DiGiando stated that in today’s real estate market a one-bedroom house costs $300,000.00 and would like to keep the proposal of addition affordable housing funds on the table.

The Town Planner stated that she appreciated the idea.  In order for the town to apply for grants, most matching funds, the program will need seed money.  Councilor DiGiando’s recommendation would provide for seed money and also give grant agencies the sense of serious commitment on behalf of the town.  

Councilor Long commended Councilor DiGiando for bringing the affordable housing issue up.  

Residents Dennis Webster, Arthur Milot, Jim Traer, Sue Barker, Joe Logan, Mary Webster and Craig Amerigan expressed their concerns that Open Space should be increased due to the decrease in the last budget. 

Bob Sutton, resident and DEM staff, stated that DEM has proposed an open space grant program for local towns and cities, which will hopefully be approved through the State’s budget process.  He advised the Council to apply for these grants and to explore the idea of partnerships with the Nature Conservancy or other advocacy groups.
Patrick Bolger distributed materials to the Council and Town Administrator recommending that the Ft. Wetherill Highway Barn building be restored.  Councilor Littman requested that Mr. Bolger recommend what the facility would be used for before the Council consider funding the project.

Councilor DiGiando recommended, per the Comprehensive Plan, to budget money to hire a consultant who can make recommendations regarding managing the growth of the town.  Councilor Settipane recommended the town look into bonding since money is so cheap right now.  

Councilor Long stated that the rehabilitation for the Highway Barn is a good idea.  Also an increase for Open Space and affordable housing should be suggested especially if a grant can be found to match budgeted money.  He recommended $25,000.00 for affordable housing and $140,000.00 for Open Space.

Councilor Ferguson recommended a $150,000.00 increase for Open Space for the 16 month budget.  It was the consensus of the Council to increase Open Space from $125,000.00 to $150,000.00.

Councilor Ferguson stated that $25,000.00 for affordable housing showed the town’s faith in the program.  It was the consensus of the Council to keep the $10,000.00 the Town Administrator initially removed along with an additional $15,000.00 bringing the line item to a total of $25,000.00.  Councilor Settipane stated that he thought it was an issue that should be further investigated and that this might not be the appropriate time.

President Littman stated that the town might not be in the position of making this plausible, but for now it’s on the table for further discussion.

The Town Administrator reported on the following items:

· Finance Department Technology

· Police Protection

· Fire Department

Fire Chief, James Bryer, requested that the Council rename “air pack bottles” to “air pack bottles & equipment” so that he can be allowed to purchase a new compressor.  He also requested that the Council deduct $25,000.00 for the boat and place it into replacing air pack bottles and equipment.  The Fire Department will provide the additional money needed for the boat (+/- $5,000.00) through public/private donations.   

The Council discussed the Police Department’s need for two new vehicles.

Continuing on with the capital budget the Town Administrator reported on the following items:

· Highway

· Town Buildings

· Roads

· Senior Center

· Ambulance

· Recreation

Councilor DiGiando questioned how many dump trucks the Town owns and when the next one will need to be replaced.  

Mr. Goslee reported that the town owns four dump trucks, one replaced last year, one to be replaced this budget cycle and the next will not be replaced until 2006.

The Council discussed paving and sidewalk repairs.  

After a brief discussion regarding funds left in the Fire Department capital budget, a motion was made by Councilor President Littman to adjourn the meeting at 9:05 PM and Councilor Settipane seconded.  So unanimously voted. 

Attest:

Kimberly A. Turcone 

Deputy Town Clerk

Town Council (5)

Town Administrator

Town Solicitor
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